
LOON PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

SUMMER 2022

NEWSLETTER

    Ray Hennessy Photo



DIRECTOR’S MESSAGE

- 2 -

The Loon Preservation Committee
183 Lee’s Mill Road, P.O. Box 604
Moultonborough, NH 03254
603-476-LOON (5666); www.loon.org

The Loon Preservation Committee (LPC) is a 
non-profit, self-directed and self-funded organiza-
tion affiliated with New Hampshire Audubon.  
Autonomous in membership and fundraising, LPC 
works to preserve loons and their habitats in New 
Hampshire through monitoring, research, manage-
ment, and education.

LPC Staff:  
Harry S. Vogel 
   Senior Biologist/Executive Director
Betsy McCoy
   Director of Development & Membership
John H. Cooley, Jr.
   Senior Biologist
Kellee A. Duckworth
   Center Manager
Tiffany J. Grade
   Squam Lakes Project Biologist
Holly M. Heath
   Development & Membership Manager 
Caroline M. Hughes
   Volunteer & Outreach Biologist
Linda Egli Johnson
   Special Assistant/Newsletter Coordinator
Kirsten Knell
   Loon Center Assistant
Joan M. Plevich
   Database Technician
Bette J. Ruyffelaert
   Assistant Loon Center Manager

LPC Board of Trustees:
Kristen F. Begor, Chair
Robert I. Rotberg, Vice Chair 
Glyn P. Green, Treasurer
Rick Blank
Thomas S. Deans 
Susan R. Goodwin
David P. Govatski
Sandra L. Helve
Annie Montgomery
Charlie W. Nims
Jeffrey H. Patterson
Brenda Stowe
Robert W. Varney

Ex-officio Trustees:
Charlie W. Nims, NH Audubon Board
Harry S. Vogel, 
   LPC Senior Biologist/Executive Director

Science, Data, People, and Loons

I have just returned from the NH Lakes Congress as I write 
this message.  The impacts of climate change on New 

Hampshire lakes was a major theme of the event, and there 
was much sobering news to share.  It seems that lakes, like 
loons and humans, face an uncertain future in a warming 
climate.  
     Climate change has been an area of focus for the Loon 
Preservation Committee as well: if you are working to re-
cover a northern species that nests at the water’s edge, the 
prospect of a warmer and stormier world has to hold some of 
your attention and concern.  I spoke at the conference about 
loons in a changing climate, and it was satisfying to bring 
LPC’s research on this defining environmental issue of our 
time to bear on this vexing problem.  Science and data will be 
critical components of any effort to address the climate issue 
– for loons, lakes, or people – and LPC happens to house the 
world’s longest-running and most comprehensive record of 
loon populations and productivity.  We have tracked loon 
breeding success over 47 summers of varying environmental 
conditions, hot and cold, wet and dry.  
     Last year, a record-hot June followed by a record-wet July 
taxed our loons’ ability to hatch their eggs, despite LPC float-
ing a record number of nesting rafts and protecting a record 
number of nesting pairs with “Loon Nesting Area” signs and 
floatlines.  Loons are long-lived birds and are in it for the long 
haul: they can deal with an off year because there is always 
next year, if they can avoid an early demise from lead tackle, 
boat collisions, etc.  But climate change will make for more of 
those off years going forward.  Loon nesting rafts with shade 
covers will help blunt the impact of both storms and heat, 
and loons might have other ways of adapting – perhaps early 
ice-outs will allow them to nest earlier, before the heat of 
summer.  The data we are collecting on loon nesting success 
will inform our work to help them cope with even something 
as dire as climate change; but they, like we, are living the 
Grand Experiment with an uncertain outcome. 
     For now, the long-term trend of loons in New Hampshire 
continues in an upward direction, thanks to the work and 
care of many thousands of people over 47 years.  The land 
and the people have changed in that time.  Since our last 
newsletter, LPC lost a towering figure in its history, Jordan 
Prouty, and gained back a familiar face and valued staff 
member in Betsy McCoy (please see articles on pages 19 and 
21).  Ultimately, the limits of adaptability – loon and human – 
remain unknown; but this organization continues to be up to 
every challenge facing loons, as that slowly but steadily rising 
number of loons shows. 



LPC was alerted by Nordic skaters to a group of 10 loons trapped in a 40-me-
ter-long pool of open water in late January, roughly one mile west of Tufton-
boro Neck on Lake Winnipesaukee.

LPC AFIELD
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Starting the Year with a Bang:  Ten Loons Rescued from Frozen Lake Winnipe-
saukee in January

Following a warmer-than-
average autumn and early 

winter, the cold snap that New 
Hampshire experienced in Janu-
ary 2022 came as a shock not only 
to us humans, who had grown 
accustomed to the above-freezing 
temperatures, but also to a group 
of 10 loons that had remained on 
Lake Winnipesaukee long past the 
time when they should have mi-
grated to their wintering grounds.
     It remains unclear why these 
loons stayed behind—perhaps 
the warm temperatures of the 
previous months overrode the 
other cues that would normally 
have triggered their migration, 
or perhaps they opted to stay on 
the lake as part of a high-risk-
high-reward gamble that the lake 
would not completely freeze over 
and they would be that much 
closer to their breeding grounds 
come spring.  Whatever their 
motivation for remaining, the 
loons found themselves stuck, as 
temperatures dropped in mid-
January and the ice closed in. 
     Without intervention, loons 
that become iced-in face a grim 
fate.  Without the runway of 
open water needed for takeoff, 
they will eventually be forced up 
on top of the ice where they will 
either starve to death or become 
easy targets for predators such as 
eagles.  Such was the case in 2007 
when 22 loons became iced-in on 
Lake Winnipesaukee.  That year 
only 5 of the 22 were still alive by 
the time we were alerted to their 
presence. 
     Thankfully, in the years since 
2007, the network of people who 
are out on the lakes for recre-
ational purposes in the winter has 
grown, and we have worked to let 
them know to alert LPC if they 
come across loons that are becom-

ing iced-in.  That was the case 
this past January—Nordic skat-
ers found the group of 10 loons 
out on the ice in a 40-meter-long 
pool of open water, roughly one 
mile west of Tuftonboro Neck. 
The skaters called and sent photos 
of the situation to LPC’s Senior 
Biologist, John Cooley.
     At the time of the initial report-
ing, there was still too little open 
water for takeoff but too much 
open water remaining for a rescue 
to be feasible, and it was still pos-
sible that the loons may take off 
on their own.  From January 16th 
through 20th, Senior Biologist, 
John Cooley, skied out across the 
frozen lake to check on the loons 
daily.  What he found was not 
encouraging: loon feathers littered 
the ice surrounding the hole, indi-
cating that the loons were likely in 
the midst of molting their primary 
feathers (those feathers needed for 
flight) and would not be able to 
take off on their own.  The loons 
also appeared to be lethargic, in-
dicating that they might not have 
been getting enough to eat.

     By January 21st, the opening 
that the loons were in had shrunk 
down to a small enough size 
that it was possible that a rescue 
attempt using gill nets might suc-
ceed.  LPC staff were accompa-
nied out to the loons’ location by 
members of the Tuftonboro Fire 
Department, members of the New 
Hampshire Department of Fish 
and Game, and by some of the 
Nordic skaters who had originally 
found the loons.  While this initial 
rescue attempt was not successful, 
it helped us to further evaluate 
the loons’ condition and to review 
ice safety principles with the Tuf-
tonboro Fire Department.
     The next morning, Cooley 
made the trek back out to check 
on the loons.  Below-zero temper-
atures overnight had drastically 
shrunk the opening in the ice, 
leaving the loons in a hole of open 
water just 15 feet in diameter.  
The much smaller opening meant 
that a rescue attempt was likely to 
be successful, and LPC staff once 
again headed out across the ice 
                            continued on page 4



Above: LPC biologists Tiffany Grade, John Cooley, and Caroline Hughes 
remove one of the ten loons from the gill net. 

Below:  LPC Executive Director/Senior Biologist, Harry Vogel, gives a double 
thumbs up as he tows several of the loons to shore on an ice-fishing sled. 

doesn’t completely freeze over 
(for example, being able to return 
to breeding grounds that much 
earlier in the spring) that caused 
these loons to take a gamble and 
stay around long after other loons 
had left for the ocean?  Three of 
these loons had been banded in 
previous years, and as such, we 
know that they have, in the past, 
been able to successfully migrate 
to and return from their wintering 
grounds.  Why didn’t they mi-
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continued from page 3
to try to capture the loons.  Over 
the course of roughly five hours, 
we were able to use gill nets and 
long-handled landing nets to 
catch all 10 loons.  As we handled 
the loons, we confirmed that all 
were in some stage of molting 
their primary feathers, rendering 
them flightless.  This is a normal 
process for loons, but it typically 
occurs when they are on their 
ocean wintering grounds, where 
they have no need to fly.
     As we captured the loons, we 
put them in boxes and loaded 
them up on ice-fishing sleds. 
Once we had all 10, we dragged 
them the mile to shore.  We then 
transported the loons back to 
The Loon Center where we drew 
blood samples and gave each loon 
(except three that were already 
banded) a single plastic band so 
that we could tell them apart and 
match blood test results to the 
correct loon.
     The loons were then driven 
down to VCA Capital Area Vet-
erinary Emergency and Specialty 
(CAVES), where we worked with 
CAVES veterinary staff and wild-
life rehabilitator, Maria Colby, 
to radiograph (x-ray) them and 
evaluate their condition.  Next, 
all 10 loons were transferred to 
Maria Colby, who brought them 
to her facility for feeding and 
observation.  Maria also treated 
one loon, which had been found 
to have elevated blood lead levels, 
with chelation drugs to remove 
the toxic metal from its blood. 
One of Maria’s generous donors 
provided 30 pounds of bait fish to 
feed the loons, all of which were 
consumed by the loons during 
their 36-hour stay with her. 
     After Maria confirmed that the 
loons were able to swim, dive, 
catch fish, and keep themselves 
waterproofed, and after follow-up 
blood testing revealed that lead 
levels were dropping in the loon 
that initially had elevated levels, 

it was time to re-
lease the loons.  We 
met with Maria on 
the coast, where we 
finished the banding 
process for the seven 
loons that were not 
previously banded 
(giving them three 
color bands in ad-
dition to the single 
band that we had 
given them on the 
day they were cap-
tured, for a total of 
two bands per leg in a unique 
combination).  All 10 loons were 
then released onto the ocean at 
Odiorne Point. 
     Interestingly, genetic tests of 
the loons’ blood revealed that all 
10 were males.  This raises several 
questions:  Is there some aspect 
of male loon biology or behavior 
that makes them more likely to re-
main on lakes and become iced-in 
than females?  Is there a benefit to 
spending the winter on a lake that

Eliot Johnson Photo



LPC volunteer, Jane Beardsley, con-
firmed the return of one of the ‘Winni 
Ten’ to her lake in April.

grate this time?  Was it the un-
usually warm weather, or is it 
possible that the presence of other 
loons on the lake made these three 
experienced loons more likely to 
stay behind?  Each new winter 
rescue provides insight into these 
mysteries, and gathering data on 
the factors that affect loons in the 
winter is an additional benefit to 
performing these rescues.
     This spring, we have already 
received photo confirmation from 
an LPC volunteer that one of 
these 10 loons has survived the 
winter and returned to his breed-
ing lake.  This summer, LPC biol-
ogists will be eagerly scouring the 
lakes for a glimpse of the bands of 
the other members of ‘The Winni 
Ten’ and will be interested to see 
if they nest and contribute to the 
growth of our loon population by 
fledging chicks.
                               ~Caroline Hughes

Loon rescues are a complex under-
taking.  We are thankful to the 

following people and organizations 
who contributed to the successful 
capture and release of these ten loons:  
the Nordic skaters who located and 
reported the loons; Steve and Carol 
Bush for lake access; LPC volunteers 
Eunice Jackson, Eliot Johnson, and 
Rachel Willwerth; Dr. Mark Pokras; 
Wildlife Rehabilitator Maria Colby; 
New Hampshire Department of Fish 
and Game; Tuftonboro Fire Depart-
ment; VCA Capital Area Veterinary 
Emergency and Specialty.

Wildlife Rehabilitator, Maria Colby, and LPC biologist, Tiffany Grade, release 
one of the loons onto the ocean at Odiorne Point in Rye, NH.

Loon Center Assistant, Kirsten Knell, and LPC volunteer, 
Eunice Jackson, hold one of the rescued loons while LPC 
biologist, Caroline Hughes, measures its tarsus for a proper 
band fit.
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LPC Volunteer and 
Outreach Biologist, 
Caroline Hughes, 
inventories tackle col-
lected during our 2021 
Lead Tackle Buyback 
Program.
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Since 2018, LPC has partnered 
with the New Hampshire 

Department of Fish and Game 
and several local tackle shops 
throughout the state to provide 
a Lead Tackle Buyback Program. 
As part of the program, anglers 
can visit a participating retail 
shop and exchange one ounce or 
more of illegal lead fishing tackle 
(lead sinkers and lead-headed jigs 
weighing one ounce or less) for a 
$10 voucher to that shop, which 
they can use to purchase non-lead, 
loon-safe tackle or other fishing 
supplies.  In its fourth year, the 
program surpassed a huge mile-
stone:  we have now collected 
over 30,000 pieces of lead tackle 
from circulation in NH! 

The Program So Far
     As of the end of 2021, our Lead 
Tackle Buyback program has 
removed 32,691 individual pieces 
of lead fishing tackle weighing a 
total of 264.6 pounds from tackle 
boxes around the state.  And 
that’s just the tackle that we’ve 
been able to inventory!  In addi-
tion to providing an opportunity 
for anglers to exchange tackle for 
a voucher, another key compo-
nent of the Lead Tackle Buyback 
program has been to ensure that 
there are additional ways for 
people to responsibly dispose of 
their lead tackle.  To achieve that 
end, we have partnered with Ma-
ria Colby of Wings of the Dawn 
Wildlife Rehabilitation and 30 
local transfer stations throughout 
the state to provide lead tackle 
collection receptacles.  In 2021, 
we also partnered with the Lakes 
Region Planning Commission to 
collect lead tackle at their four 
Household Hazardous Waste col-
lection events.  Additionally, sev-
eral of our partner organizations, 
including many lake associations 

Lead Tackle Buyback Program Passes a Milestone
and New Hampshire Fish and 
Game regional offices, provide 
receptacles at their headquarters 
where anglers can turn in lead 
tackle. 

The Impact: Changes in NH Lead 
Tackle Mortality Rates
     Between 2016 (when our most 
recent lead tackle legislation went 
into effect) and 2021, the average 
annual per capita rate of docu-
mented lead tackle mortality for 
the New Hampshire population 
declined by 27.6% from pre-2016 
levels and by 57.4% from peak 
levels (1996 to 2000).  Loon mor-
tality rates can be highly variable 
year-to-year and, as such, this six 
years of data is not sufficient to 
establish a statistically significant 
trend.  Nevertheless, these initial 
findings are encouraging and 
indicate that together the legisla-
tion, LPC’s educational efforts, 
and the Lead Tackle Buyback Pro-
gram may already be substantive-
ly reducing loon deaths resulting 
from ingested lead fishing tackle.           
     While the average annual per 
capita rate of lead tackle mortal-
ity has declined, the rate that 
we’re experiencing remains high 
enough to significantly negatively 

affect New Hampshire’s loon 
population.  In 2021 we confirmed 
the deaths of seven adult NH 
loons and one immature NH loon 
from lead poisoning, resulting 
from the ingestion of lead fishing 
tackle.  An additional adult loon 
died on a New Hampshire lake 
in November 2021, but because it 
was collected during a time when 
loons from other areas are migrat-
ing through New Hampshire, we 
cannot definitively state that loon 
was from the New Hampshire 
population.  Continuing to ad-
dress the current use of lead fish-
ing tackle remains an integral 
part of our work to reduce loon 
mortality and recover New 
Hampshire’s threatened loon 
population. 

You Can Help!
     Would you like to help get the 
word out about the impacts of 
lead tackle on our loons?  Could 
your lake association or group 
help us collect tackle?  Visit 
loonsafe.org or email volunteers@
loon.org to find out how you can 
help reduce loon deaths from lead 
tackle!

                               ~Caroline Hughes



Viewers of LPC’s 2022 Live 
Loon Cams may have no-

ticed that this year, the view has 
been even more spectacular than 
usual. The visual upgrade comes 
courtesy of Axis Communications, 
which donated two brand new, 
state of the art cameras to LPC.
     Our new cameras are much 
more powerful than the older 
models that we have been using 
since 2016.  They have a faster 
CPU and more memory, which 
allows for higher resolution and 
frame rate than our previous 
models. The results of this camera 
upgrade are much higher qual-
ity streams and a greater level of 
operational control, allowing us 
to capture every detail in high 
resolution.
     We sincerely thank Axis Com-

munications for their generous 
donation of the two cameras. We 
also thank those who facilitated 
the donation, including Loon 
Cam viewer Bill Puddicombe, his 
coworker George Degrosieller, 
George’s son in law Acquan Wes-
ley. These cameras are some of 
the best out there and will greatly 
aid us in our mission to educate 
the public about loons and their 
challenges. 
     While Loon Cam 1 is live at 
the time of writing, the eggs will 
likely have hatched by the time 
this newsletter is printed. But you 
can relive the highlights and, if 
the loons cooperate,  watch Loon 
Cam 2 by visiting loon.org/loon-
cam.

                               ~Caroline Hughes

intruding loons, to wintering loon 
social dynamics, to the instincts 
and adaptability that may deter-
mine when, or whether, a loon 
migrates from a New Hampshire 
lake in time to avoid ice-in.  After 
two years of meeting virtu-
ally, the 2022 NELSWG sessions 
concluded with plans to continue 
hosting this vigorous exchange in 
support of loon conservation in 
New Hampshire and beyond with 
an in-person meeting at The Loon 
Center in March, 2023. 

                            ~John H. Cooley, Jr.

LPC hosted the 32nd Northeast 
Loon Study Working Group 

(NELSWG) meetings on March 
17-18 in a Zoom format that drew 
over 60 participants from across 
the United States and Canada. 
This is an annual opportunity for 
biologists and citizen scientists 
to compare the status of loon 
populations across the region 
and beyond, to share the results 
of recent research, and to hone 
in on new threats or challenges 
facing loons.  These challenges 
are diverse: in Wyoming, loon 
researchers reported using audio 
recordings and trail cams to detect 
nest failures caused by human 
disturbance, while a fall survey 
near Ithaca, NY highlighted the 
potential impact of ridgetop 
wind turbines on loons migrating 
through the Finger Lakes.  Closer 
to home, LPC’s 2020 Winnipesau-
kee biologist, Alyssa Neuhaus, 
presented her graduate work with 
Ellen Martinsen at the University 
of Vermont on avian malaria in 
loons.  This is an emerging threat 
in New Hampshire, after several 
more cases were reported in 2021. 
The NELSWG agenda devoted 
substantial attention to the most 
immediate challenge for New 
England loon populations, elimi-
nating lead fishing tackle use. Pre-
sentations from LPC and partner 
programs in other New England 
states were a chance to evaluate 
what methods are working, or 
need refinement, in the ongoing 
work to shift to safe tackle materi-
als.  LPC staff also hosted similar 
sessions to evaluate best practices 
for winter ice rescues, loon nest 
raft siting and construction, and 
wardening or nest site protection. 
The agenda paired these discus-
sions with presentations on the 
underlying loon biology, from the 
role of the ‘floater’ population of 
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The 32nd Northeast Loon Study Working Group Conference

A Generous Donation Gives LPC’s Live Loon 
Cam an Incredible Update

Ray H
ennessy Photo

Looking to keep up with LPC 
and our work in real time? 
Follow us on social media!

In an increasingly modernizing 
world, social media has become 

a key component of LPC’s strategy 
to educate the public about loons, 
the challenges they face, and the 
things we can all do help them 
survive and thrive. This year, in 
order to maximize our educa-
tion through social media, we’ve 
teamed up with professionals at 
Social Speak Network to bring 
you more loon education than 
ever before! Keep up with us on:

Facebook: 
@LoonPreservationCommittee

Instagram: 
@LoonPreservationCommittee

Twitter: @LPC_NH
YouTube: @LoonOrgNH
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2022 FIELD STAFF SELFIES!
LAKES REGION WEST

SEACOAST

MONADNOCK SUNAPEE

NORTH COUNTRY WINNIPESAUKEE

JAYDEN JECH TAYLOR TEWKSBURY

EMMA PURINTON

PHIL KEEFEAUTUMN HEIL

WILL HEIN

LPC’s SQUAM LAKES region is monitored by Tiffany Grade, LPC’s full-time Squam Lakes Project Biologist.

ASHLEY KEENANJACK FOGARTY

LAKES REGION EAST

PEMIGEWASSET
Jayden graduated from 
Eckerd College in St. 
Petersburg, Florida with 
B.S. degrees in Biology and 
Environmental Studies. He 
successfully defended his 
thesis on the role of barrier 
islands in supporting non-
breeding plovers in South-
western Florida.

Taylor is a graduate student 
at the University of Mon-
tana pursuing an M.S. in 
Environmental Studies and 
certificates in Natural Re-
source Conflict Resolution 
and Environmental Educa-
tion.  She is experienced 
with researching, handling, 
and banding birds.

Emma spent the year on the 
Outer Banks as a research 
technician at the Coastal 
Studies Institute.  She was 
part of a biogeochemistry 
lab focusing on character-
izing the role of Sargassum 
seaweed in the Gulf Stream 
marine environment.

Will is a recent graduate of 
McGill University where he 
earned a B.S. in Environ-
mental Science.  An avid 
outdoorsman, including 
membership in Trout Unlim-
ited, he aspires to focus his 
career on biodiversity and 
conservation.

Autumn is pursuing a 
degree in Interdisciplin-
ary Studies/Environmental 
Biology and Fine Arts from 
Plymouth State University.  
She is passionate about dis-
covering the natural world 
through scientific inquiry, 
natural observation, and 
artistic expression.

Phil Keefe is the Sunapee 
region seasonal field biolo-
gist for his third season at 
LPC. He is going into his 
senior year at the University 
of New Hampshire studying 
Wildlife and Conservation 
Biology. In the winter, out-
side of class, he works as a 
forest surveyor.

A graduate of Paul Smith’s 
College in the Fisheries and 
Wildlife Science program, 
Jack’s goal is a career 
working with and studying 
wildlife.  Prior experience 
includes working with Lesser 
Scaup on the Mississippi 
River, and banding migra-
tory Saw-Whet Owls.

Ashley is pursuing a degree 
in Wildlife Conservation 
from Unity College.  She 
gained valuable knowledge 
on lake history, preserva-
tion, and wildlife conserva-
tion as a tour boat operator 
for the Squam Lakes Natu-
ral Science Center. 
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CONSERVATION INTERN OUTREACH INTERN

TUFTS INTERN

AMANDA GABRYZSAK

TONI RABASCO

KAILA HODGES

ANNUAL LOON CENSUS
SATURDAY, JULY 16, 2022

8AM - 9AM

CENSUS FORM ENCLOSED
(SEE PAGE 23)

The dramatic increases in LPC’s monitoring, research, management, and education to recover loons 
have been funded by donations to LPC’s Loon Recovery Plan.  For more information about the Loon 

Recovery Plan, or to make a donation, please contact Harry Vogel, Senior Biologist/Executive Director, at 
603-476-5666 or hvogel@loon.org.

A second-year veterinary 
student at Tufts, Amanda is 
focused on a career in wild-
life disease research and 
conservation medicine.  She 
has worked with loons in 
the past which sparked her 
interest in the connections 
between environmental 
health and wildlife health.

Kaila is a senior at Clem-
son University, pursuing a 
degree in Environmental 
and Natural Resources. 
She will spend the sum-
mer giving presentations 
throughout the state, lead-
ing guided paddling trips, 
and engaging with viewers 
of LPC’s Live Loon Cams.

Toni is pursuing a Masters 
in Conservation Medicine at 
Tufts.  Through her under-
graduate classes at UVM 
and time spent in the field, 
she became interested in 
learning how to protect and 
maintain biodiversity, as well 
as navigating the human/
wildlife conflict.

To see the summer sky is poetry, 
though never in a book it lie—

true poems flee.

                   -Emily Dickinson
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loons and their habitats in New Hampshire. We regret that space limits this listing to monetary donations of $100 or more, 
as every gift matters.  Although we make every effort to be accurate, we would appreciate any notice of errors or oversights.
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Mr. and Mrs. Charles C. Chester
Chuck and Pat Clement
Mr. Russell Cobb
Conway Lake Conservation Assoc.
Lisa and Richard Couch
Cynthia and Michael Couture
Denise Crowl
Charles de Sieyes & Carol Ward
Lenora M. Egli & Jean Del Vecchio
Michael Miele & Kate Esbenshade
Ms. Lucia R. Evans
Sharon and Michael Fanger
Harlow Farmer & Nina Lian
Rev. Richard Fernandez 
   & Eloise Chevrier
Marshall and Gerry Fisher
Frasca Family Fund 
Ken Froot
Richard and Carol Gerken
Andy and Trintje Gnazzo
Susan and Peter Goodwin
Chris and Martha GrantDr. and 

Mrs. Paul Guyre
Leslee Halleran
Bob and Tori Haring-Smith
Jonathan Hecht & Lora Sabin
Judith Hess Family Fund
Leslie and Austin Furst
Scott Hoekman & Sally Rudney
Bob and Marty Hopkins
Jeanne Host
Philip S. Hunter Trust
Lori and John Hyslip
Ingrid Johnson & Deborah Nelson
Mr. and Mrs. John C. Kieley
Lula B. Kopper
Barbara and Michael Kreisler
Sharon Kulp
Shirley and Monte Lamer
Mr. and Mrs. Dick Leaman
Lovell Lake Assoc.
Martha B. Lowery
Bob and Peggy MacArthur
Clearwater Campground
Phoebe Markey
David and Caroline Marotta
Mr. and Mrs. David F. Martin
Jim and Jane Martin
Bill and Julia McBee III
Donald McGillicuddy
Andy McLane
Mark and Diana McNabb
Meredith Village Savings Bank
Roberta and Colin Moore
David and Angela Mourer
William J. Mudd
Carl and Karen Nydegger
Daniel and Meagan Nye 
   Family Fund
Overhills Foundation
Douglas Payne
Semyon and Christina Polyak
Pumpernickel Press
Bob and Peg Ridgely
Mike and Muriel Robinette
Rockywold-Deephaven Camps
The Ruggles Family
Chris and Pito Salas
Heidi Schadler
Mark and Kim Schifrin
Robert W. and Anne M. Shaw
Deirdre Sheerr-Gross
Susanne Shrader & Alan Lurie
Nicholas A. Skinner
Sharon Smith & John Bowers
Dan and Pat Smith
Ambassador and Mrs. Paul Speltz
Robert and Prudence Sternin
Douglas and Angela Stone   
   Family Fund 
Brenda Stowe & Steve Bauer
Glenn and Katherine Strehle

Larry and Pia Sunderland
E. Clinton and Bonnie R. Swift
Target Circle Guest Directed Giving
Jared Tausig
David and Marjorie Thorpe
Town of Moultonborough
Unger Family Fund
Ellen and Stephen Vail
Tim and Lucy Vaill
Royall Victor III
Harry S. Vogel
Jonathan Waage & Jen Esten
Carol Wallace
Elizabeth and James Wavle
Mr. William Weiler
Scott Weller
Fran West & Roberta Stack
Susan Whaley
Joanie and Chris Whittaker
Connie and Sankey Williams
John B. Wilson
Ms. Carolyn E. Wood
Clive Wood

$500 to $999
Anonymous (8)
Keld Agnar & Judith Ryerson
Norman and Betty Ahn
Robert Alexander
Douglas Alton, Jr.
Ms. Jane Alvord
MaryAnn Avery & Rick Hill
Shaleen C. Barnes
Ned B. Beecher & Christine Clyne
Blue Loon Botanicals, LLC
Woody and Shelby Blunt
Lorraine and Brien Bolsinger
Bud and Betsy Booth
Mercer Brockenbrough
Megan Burke Kidder
Peter and Gail Byeff
Mr. and Mrs. Armand Circharo, Jr.
Jennifer and Mark Clayton
Bonnie Cohn
Jacquie and Ken Colburn
Nancy Collins & Michael Rendish
Mr. and Mrs. Raymond Comenzo 
Janet Cooke
Mr. and Mrs. Nathaniel Coolidge
Mr. and Mrs. Julian L. Coolidge
Steve and Wendy Corcoran
Deb Corr
William Costin
Bill Crangle & Lee Webster
Donald and Brenda Dargie
Hank and Connie Dolben
Kathryn and Mitch Drew
Jeb and Edith Eddy
Jay and Lynne Espy
John and Becky Faunce



Mr. Richard P. Fisk
Jon and Kathleen Fliss
Ripley Forbes
Ruth I. Freeman
Allan and Judy Fulkerson
Elizabeth and Robert Gabel
Hon. and Mrs. Arthur J. Gajarsa
Marc Gallagher & Stephanie Hayes
Sherri Garvey
Jerome and Lorry Gates
Nancy Gesen
Don and Ingrid Graham
Great East Lake Improvement        
   Assoc.
Joan and Raymond Green
David and Patricia Gregg III
Susan Gutchess
Jack and Sara Harkins
Reed Harris
Linda and Mark Heminway
Barbara Hendricks
Lori Hennelly
Mr. and Mrs. William F. Hofmann, III
Bruce Houghton
David A. Hughey
Mr. and Mrs. Daniel L. Jackson
Betsy Janeway
Edward Johnson
Daniel and Betsy Junius
Charles Christopher Jurack
Mr. and Mrs. Louis Kahn
Katherine Kinnicutt Family 
   Foundation
Peter Kent
Nancy Kieling
Kathleen and Fred Knapp
Omar Kouatly
Lucille and Greg Lacombe
Gordon and Anita Lamb
Joan Ledbetter
Lee’s Pond Assoc.
Karen Levitt
Floris Looijestejin
Mr. and Mrs. Robert P. Lowndes
David and Leslie Lynch
Bud and Terri Lynch
Margaret and Richard Margolis
Mrs. Millicent Mason
Matt and Missy McGinnes
John and Ravena McIntyre
Jason and Izzy McKinney
William McLaughlin & Anne Seger
Donald McNeil
Karen Medeiros
Merrymeeting Lake Assoc.
Nora Miles
Brian Morrissey
Ellen Mulligan
James Mullins
Keith and Karin Nelson
Cliff and Ellen Noreen
Albert A. Notini
Nubanusit Lake Associates
Jeffrey B. Parker
Estelle Parsons
Jeannie Pearce & Eric Gibson
Pine River Pond Assoc.
Pleasant Lake Protective Assoc.
David and Barbara Preston
Province Lake Assoc.
Charles and Carole Purse

Roland Park Assoc.
Mr. and Mrs. Everett M. Schenk
Andrew and Robin Schirrmeister
Donna Schmalberger 
   & David Lichtenstein
Sarah Schwaegler
Tony Scotto & Ann Laporte
Mrs. Debra Sedgwick
Peter Simkin
Catherine and Peter Simon
Mr. and Mrs. William T. Simonds
Ellie and Dan Snyder
Peter C. Sorlien
Brie Stephens
Taylor Family Fund of the Wash- 
   ington Community Foundation
Mahra Teikmanis
Bryant and Carolyn Tolles
Roger and Mimzie Uhler
Mr. and Mrs. Peter W. Walcott
Elisa and Alan Walts
Mr. and Mrs. Steve White
Mr. and Mrs. Kent Willing
Charles Woodard & Lisa Eggleston
Elizabeth and Bill Woodard
Tony Wagner & PJ Blakenhorn

$250 to $499
Anonymous (17)
Ms. Margaret K. Alderfer
Richard Allmendinger 
   & Teresa Jordan
Jennifer Ampuja
Deborah Anderson
Kathryn Bacastow & Peter Bearor
Angela Bartelt
Joan Barthold
Ronley Bates
Dottie Bauer
David and Brenda Beardsley
Thomas and Cheryl Beaudoin
Danny and Jan Bell
Phil and Lisa Bennett
Joe Berry
William and Elaine Blaylock
Teresa Blevins
Gene and Joyce Bolton
Dr. Joan Boomsma 
   & Ms. Katie Wallace
Anne W. Borg
Nancy Brewer
Chip and Janine Broadhurst
Broad-Leavitt Bay Assoc.
Alfred and Lorraine Brown
Richard Brown & Mary Buck
Robert and Sandra Brown
Steven and Carol Bush
John and Cindy Cafasso
Camp Deerwood, Inc.
Alan and Patricia Cantor
Jane Carlson
Martha Caron
Mr. and Mrs. Clark Chandler
Edward H. Chapman
Michael Chisholm
Nancy E. Christie
CID Construction, Inc.
Renee Clark
Content by Rebecca LLC
Janice Cook & Cecil Driver
Lawrence and Nancy Coolidge

Mrs. Page Coulter
Credit Suisse Americas Foundation 
Crystal Lake Improvement Assoc.
Janet Daisley & Tripp Peake
Mr. and Mrs. Henry Damon
Laura Davis & James Granger
Deborah de Peyster & James Morris
Deborah Dearborn
Deering Lake Improvement Assoc.
Mark Diette & Mary Di Maria Diette
Barbara Douglass
Kathleen and Stephen Downes
Noreen Downs
Paula Doyle
Maureen Dryja
Mr. Steve Dundorf
Voorhees and Gloria Dunn
Circe Dunnell
Carl and Amy DuRei
Alexandra Edsall
Jane Eiras
Michael Epstein & 
   Kaethe Schumacher
Donald Ferguson & Regina Brown
Mr. John P. Fernandes
Susan Fine
Forest Lake Assoc.
Ed and Sara Foster
Mark Freeman
Patricia Freysinger
Mr. Steve Fusi
Kaitlyn Fydenkevez
Bob Garneau
Veronica Gellati
Tony and Diane Giamberardino
Gilford Islands Assoc.
Patricia Gilman
Christina Good
Goose Pond Lake Assoc.
Ginny Green
Mr. and Mrs. Kenneth G. Green
Peter L. Gross, MD 
   & Diane Garfield
Barbara Nan Grossman
Mr. Jeffrey G. Hamlin
Rachel Harrington
Chip and Wendy Harris
Mr. and Mrs. Gerry Hayes
Hayward and Company
Kathleen and Viking Hedberg
Raymond Hennessy
George and Cynthia Hibbard
Dr. Lauren C. Hill, D.V.M
John and Cindy Hilson
John Hubbard
Kevin and Susan Hurley
Ms. Jean C. Ingwersen
Jerel and Eunice Jackson
Adria and Stan Katz
The Jane Kellogg Family
Sandra and Kevin Kelly
Margaret  Kemp & Bernie Rosen
Bets Kent & John Everett
John Kerrick
Jeffrey Key
Richard and Jean Knox
Mr. John Korte
John and Margie Kreitler
Christine Kuhlman
Phil and Donna LaCasse
Lake Kanasatka Watershed Assoc.

Lake Winnisquam Drive Assoc.
Lake Winona Improvement Assoc.
Maureen and Robert Lamb
Mr. and Mrs. Dave Larsen
Bob and Sylvia Larsen
Law Office of Sheridan T. Brown
Ronald G. Lawler & Peggy Merritt
Carl and Joanne Leaman
Lee & Turbayne Family Fund
Saul Lelchuk
Liston Charitable Fund
David Litchfield
Little Sunapee Protective Assoc.
Karl J. Liwo 
   & Elizabeth McNamara Liwo
Bruce and Cathryn Long
Long Island Bridge Campground 
Scott MacKay & Elizabeth Meyer
Mr. Jay Mager
Caitlin Mauser Rowe
Heather Mayo
Ms. Nancy J. McCue
Marla McCurdy
David and Anne McDonough
Connie McElwee
Nancy M. McNitt
MegaPrint, Inc
Mr. and Mrs. Robert Metzger
Mary and James Michener
David and Donna Mitchell
Charles and Gail Moizeau
Sy Montgomery & 
   Howard Mansfield
Gertrude B. Morgan
Michael Morgan
David and Tricia Morse
Debra and Carl Moskey
Moultonboro Lions Club
Cheryl Mrozienski
Roger and Linda Murray
Jim and Karen Neel
Bill and Melanie Nesheim
Ms. Ann Nichols
Tami Noel
Norway Plains Associates, Inc.
Henry Nuzum
Sandra Occhipinti
Debra O’Connell
Dan O’Neill
Mr. and Mrs. James Orazio
Robin Palomares
Shirley and David Parish
Partridge Lake Property Owners    
   Assoc.
Tim and Greta Perry
Juliana Phillips
Leslie Pires
Ben Pomeroy
Kristen Porter
William and Teresa Powell
Mr. and Mrs. Peter G. Powers
Prakken Family Charitable Fund
Linda Price
Kenneth Quinney
Deborah Randall
Karen Randig
Mr. and Mrs. Richard Ranger
Frances Rhoads
Michael and Judy Rich
Jeffrey H. Robinson
John and Anne Rollins



Mr. and Mrs. Stephen R. Rounds
Sanbornton Bay Assoc.
Larry and Sally Sands
Mr. and Mrs. Brian Sanford
Mr. and Mrs. Robert T. Sanford
Jane and Greg Sangalis
Marea Santos
Caroline Schoerner
Steven Schrader
Ms. Lynda Schreijack-Rapp
Hillary Schwab
Dr. Susan Scrimshaw
Mr. Peter Segal
Jane Shanahan
William Shanley
Joanne Shelton
Ingrid Skadberg
Gayle and David Slossberg
Mr. David Smack
Dr. and Mrs. Robert W. Smith
Dudley and Julie Smith
Martha Soucy
Marilyn Spitz
Marilyn Sponzo
Jacqueline Spurr
Ed and Louanne Stephenson
Blythe Sterling
Nancy and Bruce Stetson
Robert and Carol Stewart
Mike and Nan Stolpinski
Barbara Strohbehn
Mark and Lyn Sullivan
Sunset Lake Assoc.
Karen Swensrud & Marty Williams
John and Carol Thompson
Margaret Thrasher
Three Ponds Protective Assoc.
Betsy Tinkham
Philip and Kathleen Trasatti
Dr. and Mrs. Robert C. Trautwein
Johanna and Dennis Vienneau
Bernie Volz & Maureen Criasia
Francie Von Mertens
Charles Walcott
Bob and Helen Watkinson
Jack Waylett
Timothy and Priscilla Wells
Wentworth Watershed Assoc.
Mr. and Mrs. Mark Whary
Tim and Sally White
White Oak Pond Watershed Assoc.
John and Jill Whiting
Betsy and Bruce Whitmore
Jeff Whittemore & Robin Cassel
Deborah Wiacek
Wild Meadow Paddlesports
Rachel Williams & Ken Mahl
Tom and Nancy Williams
Mr. and Mrs. Christopher P. Williams
Stanton Williams
Bonnie Wilson
Windy Waters Conservancy
Debora Wirth
Kim Wisckol
Marni and Bob Wise
Ms. Nancy Wolf 
   & Mr. Jacob Rosengarten
Mrs. Jo Ann Wood
Wood & Clay, Inc.
Bill and Tina Wright
Wrobel Family

Dr. Carey York-Best
Donald Yurewicz 
   & Theresa Einhorn
Carolyn Zamora
Marian Zeles
Carol Zink & Richard Chou

$100 to $249
Anonymous (36)
Mark and Annalee Abelson
Dr. Abigail Adams & 
   Dr. Brian Hennessy
Susan Adams
Ted L. Adriance
Ronald Albert
Mary Ellen Alger
Alan E. Alterman
Colin and Melody Anderson
Dea Angiolillo
Mary Antak
Lou Antonelli
Mr. Hugh T. Antrim
Bette Arey
Judith Arms & Stanley M. Sorscher
Betts and Charles D. Armstrong
Cristina Ashjian
Betsy G. Atkinson
James and Karin Aukerman
Deborah Ayers
Susan and Robert Bahr
Marjorie Baldwin
Dr. and Mrs. Marc Bard
Wendy Baring-Gould
Sallie and Steve Barker
Philip and Sandra Barnes
Ellen Barnes
Sheila and John Barnett
Linda Barry
Lisa Bartlett
Bill Bartlett
Donald Bates & Roxanne Dunn
Bill and Donna Batsford
Mrs. Barbara Beal
Penelope Beal & Sheldon Pennoyer
Tom Beale & Laura Nash
Bearcamp Pond Assoc.
Deborah K. Benjamin
Alice T. Bennet
Charles and Marjorie Bennett
Mr. and Mrs. Christopher Bennett
Kathy Berman & Jay Buckley
Ruth Ann Bernardin
Alexander Bernhard 
   & Myra Mayman
Mr. and Mrs. Adam D. Berry
Berry Bay Assoc.
Richard and Linda Beyer
Mr. and Mrs. Gordon H. Bingham
Walter and Grace Bird
Nancy and Roy Bischoff
Kirk and Julie Bishop
Cheryl Bishop
Peter Bixby & Frieda Yueh
Matthew and Barbara Black
Richardson Blair
Doug and Nancy Blampied
Mr. Bruce Blanchard
David  and Lisa Booth
Nicole Bouvier
Mrs. Nancy Bower
Nancy Brackett

Jim and MaryAnn Bradley
Senator Jeb Bradley
Stanley and Sandy Brallier
Tracey Brocato
Liz and Geoff Brookman
Sheridan and Debbie Brown
Mr. and Mrs. William C. Brown
Susie and Greg Burbidge
Mr. and Mrs. Kenneth Burchard
Cathy and Robert Burke
Jim Burke & Monique LaMotte
Stephen Burtchell
Dr. Jeanne and Mr.Trent Busch
Wendy Buzy
Meade Cadot & Sandra Taylor
Paul Cain
Timothy Callahan
Ms. Karen Campbell
Canaan Lake Assoc.
Canobie Lake Protective Assoc.
Mr. and Mrs. James Carr
Mark Carroll
Crystal Carvotta-Brown
Stephanie Casale
Thomas Casey
Pam Chandler
Martha W. Chandler
Diane and Barry Chandler, M.D.
Chocorua Lake Conservancy
Bernie and Donna Christopher
Christopher P. Williams, Architects
Peter and Gretel Clark
Howard Clarke
Paul Clarke 
   & Catherine McFadden
Elissa Close & Chris Brady
Ed and Mary Cloues
Alex and Barbie Cobb
Martha Cochran
Maria Colby
Karen Cole
Kitty and Nance Cole-Richardson
Carol and Alex Collier
Marla and Gene Collins
Tim and Nancy Cone
Miles Coolidge & Amy Russell
Tom and Susan Coolidge
Jody Cooper
The Coopers
David Cormier
Leticia Costa
Ken and Jane Costa
John and Anita Cotton
Edward and Ann Louise Cowan
Mary Crathern
Mr. and Mrs. Hugh Crawford
Rev. and Mrs. James Crawford
Chris Creatura & Peter Moulton
Crescent Lake Assoc., Inc.
Ms. Janet Critchley
Mr. and Mrs. Kent Cromwell
Dr. and Mrs. Robert Crootof
Midge Cross
Tom Crouse & Kay Enokido
Mr. and Mrs. Don Crowell
Bette and Kirk Cruikshank
Julie Cupp
Miss Alice Custard
Mr. Charles Cutler
Ann Cutter-Specht
Dolores D’Agostino

Maria Dahlman
Terence and Edna Dancy
Joyce Daniels
BarbaraJo Danielson
William and Jessica Davis
Ms. Elizabeth Davison
John Dawson & Marilyn Edelhoch
Richard J. de Seve 
   & Susan S. Hale-de Seve
Len and MaryEllen DeJong
Robert and Cathy Denious
Casey Denofrio
David Desmarais
Robert and Jennifer Despres
Harvey and Sharon Dewees
George DeWolf & Joyce Palmer
Ms. Jean Heilprin Diehl
Elena Dillon & Tammy Damon
Mr. and Mrs. Neal Dini
Alan and Susan DiStasio
Dog Cove Corporation
Donald Dome, Jr.
Jorge and Mary Dominguez
Mike Donahue
John and Ann Donnery
Robert and Carol Doretti
Corinne Doud
Ken Dowden
George and Leslie Dowell
Deborah Downs
Bonnie Doyle
Driftwood Island Assoc.
Trudy Dunn
Stephanie Durst
Mr. John Dustin
Dana Duxbury-Fox & Robert Fox
Nancy Dziki
E & S Insurance Services LLC
E.M. Heath, Inc.
Connie and Brian Eddy
Antony and Bea Edgar
J. Susan Edgerly
John and Gail Edie
John and Ann Edson
Dr. Kenneth and 
   Mrs. Claudette Edwards
Ann Edwards
Beatrice Eldon
Midge and Tim Eliassen
David and Susan Elliott
Stephanie Ellis
Marin Emery
Katherine Emonds
Sue Engelmann
Mr. Richard Englund & 
   Ms. Carol Haber
Robert and Alfrieda Englund
Steve Ensign
John and Mary Evans
Lucille Evans
Mr. and Mrs. Charles G. Fairman
Roberta Farr
Michael and Marilyn Fenollosa
C. Janice Ferguson
John and Gerardine Ferlins
Paula Ferreby
Robin Feustel
Peter and June Fichter
Harriet and Rick Fingeroth
Lee and Jean Fisher
Donna and Harvey Flanders
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Mr. Warren R. Fleck
John and Carol Ford
Elaine Fortin
Barbara J. Francisco
Pippa Francq
Franklin Pierce Lake Assoc.
Conrad F. Frey
Friends of Big Island Pond
Mr. and Mrs. Donald R. Frisch
Darlene Fritz
James and Ruth Gaffey
Mr. and Mrs. Robert J. Gallagher
Karen Galle
Frances Ganter
Deborah Garcia
Barbara Garneau 
   & Kenneth Knowlton
Mr. and Mrs. James S. Garretson
John Garvey & Cotton Cleveland
Chuck and Joanne Gibson
Peter Gifford
Peter W. Gillies
Ainslie Gilligan
William and Carolyn Gilson
Mr. and Mr. Robert Glendening
Andrew Glover
Dr. and Mrs. Joseph Gluck
Joyce L. Goerke
Marlene Goldman 
   &  Mike Ellenbecker
Steve and Michelle Goldsmith
Albert and Jennifer Golini
Mr. and Mrs. Richard L. Goodby
Dan and Carol Goodenough
Barbara Goodline 
   & Gary Eccleston
Karen Gosciminski
Eileen and Robert Gosselin
David and Jean Gottesman
Allan and Joan Gould
James and Carol Goulet
Joanne and Joseph Grady
Mary Graham
John Graham
Granite Lake Assoc.
Winslow Green
Chilton Greer
Anne Griffin
Jacqueline Grubb
Tom Guerra
Holly Haefele
Dr. and Mrs. Barry Haight
Whitney and Vicki Hall
Mr. and Mrs. Thomas P. Hall
Charles and Ethel Hamann
Elizabeth and Charles 
   Hambrick-Stowe
Louise R. Hammann
Ann Haralambie
Peter and Dorothy Hare
Rachel and Ed Harrigan
Frances E. Harris
Alison Harris
Mrs. Barbara Hartford
William and Virginia Hassett
Jeffrey and Paula Hathaway
Paul and Nancy Haugsjaa
Susan and Michael Hayes
Wesley and Janan Hays
Mr. Kelly E. Haza
Paul and Beverly Heaslip

Steven P. Heinrich
Mr. Stetson Heiser
Mrs. Robert R. Hendrick
Jim and Portia Henle
Kim Henley
John and Catherine Henn
Kathleen Henry & Cheryl Johnson
Mr. John Hertz
Highland Lake Protective Assoc.
Highland Lake Unified Assoc.
Bob and Bette Higley
Jane Hilder & Bob Williams
Thomas and Marilyn Hill
Mr. and Mrs. David F. Hill
Mr. Douglas Hill 
   & Ms. Alexandra T. Breed
Patricia Hitchcock
Ananya Hixon
Deb Hoadley
Marie Hobart
Laura C. Hobbs
John Hoffman
Mr. and Mrs. John E. Hoffmann, Jr.
Lewis and Leslie Holmes
Dennis Holt
Thomas and Dolores Hopper
John and Teresa Horan
Todd and Jane Horn
Sherman Horton
Steven Hoyt
Judy Huber
Dianne and Larry Hughes
Scott A. Hughes 
   & Karen M. Johnson
Bonnie Hunt & Robert Maloney
J. Bradford Hunter & 
   Susan Swett Hunter
Dawn Ighodaro
Bruce Ingersoll
Irwin Marine 
Nancy Isaac
Mr. and Mrs. Philip Ives
Sue Jackman
Letitia S. Jacobsen
Bruce and Janice Jenket
Elizabeth Jennings
Virginia D. Johnson
Jennifer Johnson
Meredith Johnson
Carl and Linda Egli Johnson
David Johnson
Spencer and Susan Joyner
Bill Judkins
Paul Kafasis
Colleen Kaftan
Peter Kain
Mr. Richard Kamp 
   & Ms. Linda Lorden
Karla and Richard Karash
Lorraine Karelas
Gerald Karr & Brenda Shapiro
Cheryl Kavka
Kathleen Kaye
Ms. Elinor Kehas
Tim Keith & Bill Petry
Kellogg Family
Pamela and James Kelly
Stephen Kelly
Mr. and Mrs. William Kelsey
Diane Kemble
Dan and Susan Kemp

Jay and Janet Kenty
Lois Kessin
Virginia A. Kessler
Mr. and Mrs. William R. Keylor
Kezar Lake Protective Assoc.
Kingswood Lake Assoc.
Dr. Jack Kirk
Donald and Phebe Kirkham
Ralph M.  Kirshner
Mark Kivimaki
Jeffrey C. Knight
Christine B. Knisley
William Kobertz 
   & Marjorie Solomon
Susan Kochinskas
Janet Koehnke
Kolelemook Lake Preservation  
   Assoc.
Robert Kraus
Peter Kuniholm
Elizabeth LaBelle
Mary A. Lahut
Lake Massasecum Improvement 
   Assoc.
Lake Todd Village District
Mr. and Mrs. Raymond Lambert
Marilyn Lamoureux
Lanes End, Inc.
Charlotte A. Lang
Langdon Cove Assoc.
Nancy Langrall
James and Amelia Lantz
Jeff and Pat Lapworth
Mr. and Mrs. David A. Larson
Mr. and Mrs. Samuel Laverack
Jack Leader
League of Conservation Voters
Jenny Leavitt
Hunt and Hilary Leavitt
Beatrice Ledermann
Bruce and Linda Ledig
Faith B. Lee
John and Brenda Leith
Peter Lemmond
Lempster Long Pond Protective 
   Assoc.
Ms. Paula Leonard
Al and Michele Lepore
Curtis and Patricia Ley
Lew and Louise Lipsitz
Bill Little
Laura Livingston
Jeff and Noreen Logan
Chuck Longfield
Betty Loveland
W. W. Lovell
Wendy Lower
Joe Lowry
Laurel Luby & Thomas Beland
Roman Lubynsky & Karen Golz
Mike and Lee Lumpkin
Erik Lund & Sandra Lynch
Faith Lundgren
Vincent Lunetta
Lupton Family Fund
Kathleen Luz
Margie Macauda
Patricia W. MacCabe
Alan and Barbara MacGregor
Audrey T. MacLean
Blake Macleod

Mr. Douglas R. Magee, Jr.
Ms. Elizabeth Mahan
Dennis and Ann Maher
Dr. Dale Malabarba
Kim Malley
Chris and Jen Mann
Bill and Cynthia Marcus
The Margate Resort
Dominick and Irene Marocco
Margaretta Marsh
Sut and Margaret Marshall
Gordon L. Marshall & Betty Herrick
Sharon Martel
Beth Martindale
Dr. David Mattice
Mr. Donald H. May
Cathy May
Tom and Pat McAdams
Katherine McCaffrey
Richard and Denise McCarthy
Barbara and Clark McClure
Susan McCoo & David Dingman
John and Christina McCormick
Mr. John W. McDermott, Jr.
Angie McGinnis
John D. McGonagle
Jim and Pam McGraw
Ms. Anna McIntyre
Tom and Christina McKee
Kathryn J. McKenna
Mr. and Mrs. Scott E. McLeod
Karen Mead
Johanna V. Mead
Lisa Melancon
Robert and Judith Melzer
Meredith Rotary Club
Mr. Frederick Merk
Mr. David Merker 
   & Ms. Sharry Baker
Mr. John P. Merrill
Erica Metzger
Dr. Thomas Michel 
   & Dr. Sara M. Lewis
Mill Falls at the Lake
Millen Lake Association
Laurence F. and Marian H. Miller
Cynthia Miller
Cole and Martha Mills
Mr. Kevin Mills
Laurie and Jinks Millspaugh
Al and Karen Miltner
Mirror Lake Protective Assoc.
Geoffrey and Donna Molina
Susan Molitor
Mr. and Mrs. Joel S. Mooney
Amey D. Moot
Alex Moot & Nancy Roosa
Dr. and Mrs. Harry Morgan
Paul Mueller
Alice and Kevin Mullen
Tom and Tina Murdough
Joseph Murphy
Leanna Murphy Dono 
   & Francis Dono
Michael Nagle & Linda Seiler
Peyton Neatrour
Harriet and Don Neill
Bruce C. Newton 
   & Judy Sperling-Newton
Paul and Lois Nickerson
Andy and Betsy Mead Noel



Susan and Tim Norris
Mr. Robert North
Jim and Judy Oates
Karalyn Obey
Robin Obey
Pat O’Brien
Mr. and Mrs. Pete O’Brien
Brooke O’Day
Emily Olmstead
Phoebe Olmsted
Cynthia Olson
Sarah O’Neill
Opechee Garden Club
Ivan Oransky
Dick and Jeanne Ormrod
Susan Ossoff
Otter Pond Protective Assoc.
Linda Ottery
Mary Pacheco
Drs. Jose and Karin Pacheco
Karen and Rick Palma-Halliday
Scott and Diane Palmer
Esther Pappas
David and Erin Parker
Glenn Parker
Northam Parr & Cynthia Perry
Wendy and Gordon Parsons
Maria Patterson
Leslie and William Patton
Dr. David Pawlowski
Doug and Jane Peel
Perkins Pond Protective Assoc.
Ann and Sal Perra
Sidney and Susan Peterman
Lee Petty
Juliana Phillips
Jane Phipps
Don and Barbara Picard
Roy Pierce
Alan Pierce
Places Point Homeowners Assoc.
Pleasant Lake Preservation Assoc.
Gary Poisson
John and Mary Polaski
Nancy Polin
Teresa Ponn
William Porter
Mrs. Susan H. Pratt
Frank Pratt
The Honorable Philip Preston
Emily Preston
James Pringle & Marcia Blutstein
Mr. and Mrs. Gordon Proctor
June M. Proko
Carolyn Pruyne
William Puddicombe
Mr. John Putnam
John Quimby
Timothy Quinn
Robert Raco & 
   Peg Gavenonis
Wendie and Jack Rajotte
Ms. Mary Ann Ramminger
Ms. Julie Ramsey 
   & Mr. David Cutright
Mr. and Mrs. Allen Rapp
Betsy and Lawton Read
David and Cathy Redman
Victoria Reed
Remcon-North Corp.
Mr. and Mrs. Paul Remus

Robin and Bob Ribokas
Ernest Rice
Jack Rich
Jean Rich
Joanne and Hamilton Richards
Mr. and Mrs. Peter M. Richards
Mr. and Mrs. Harold Ricker
Melanie Ritson-Monks
Susan Rizzuto & Chris Maurer
Carol Robbins
Michael Robbins
Mr. Louis Roberts
Laura Robinson
Sheila and Dan Robusto
Rocky Bound Pond Assoc.
Kenneth and Beth Rom
Janet Romaine
Anne and Paul Romano
Alan Rooks
William and Karen Roop
Ann and James Roosevelt
Jean Rosseau
Cynthia Rossetti
Rowley and Associates, P.C.
Mr. and Mrs. Ken Ruhm
Rosemarie Rung
Patricia Russell
Peter and Virginia Russell
Rust Pond Assoc.
Bourne Ruthrauff
Mike and Bette Ruyffelaert
Anthony and Sandra Sabutis
Sharon & Tom Sachs
Jason Saghir
Sally McGarry & Phyllis Veazey
Jim and Chris Salmon
Sand Pond Assoc.
Dr. Albert Sandler
Glenn and Sonnhilde Saunders
Meghan Saunders
Laura Savage
Peggy Savage Brownell
Candy Savoy-Ostrout
Don and Mary Lou Schaalman
Jean Schmucker
Elaine and Jeff Scholtz
James Schulte
Kathie Schuster
Kim Hamilton Schwartz
Barbara Scott
David O. Sears
Richard Seeley
Caron Family at Seven C’s, Inc.
Richard Sexton
Paul and Susan Shannon
Richard Shutt
Suzan Sigmond
Lauren Silva
Scott and Kim Beardwood Smith
Michael and Shirley Smith
Janet and Jeff Smith
Carol Snelling
Betsy Snider
Stephen and Audrey Spaulding
Mr. and Mrs. Robert Spence
Henry J. Sredl 
   & Rowena M. Schlegel
William Stapleton
Peter and Erin Steckler
Kathlene Crowell Steinmuller
Marie Stephens

Nancy Steproe
Ken and Ilene Stern
Alison and Rob Stevens
Cynthia Stewart
Stonehall Farm
Howard and Carol Stoner
Mr. Guy W. Stoye
Mr. Robert B. Strassler
John and Corliss Strumello
Ruth N. Stuart
Michael Sullivan
Mark and Marianne Sunderland
BJ Warner & Lori Sussman
Swains Lake Assoc.
Richard Swanson
Leslie Swanson
Bryan Sweeney
Carl and Laurie Tarabelli
Joy Tarbell
Donna Tasso Johnson
Dr. and Mrs. Andrew L. Taylor
Taylor Community
Peter and Denise Terwilligar
Ms. Brett Amy Thelen
Carl and Sheila Thieme
Mr. and Mrs. Richard Thomas
Therese Thompson
Sarah C. Thorne
Terri Tiedt
Vicky Tierney
Andrew Timbie
Sarah Tipton
Michael Tocco
Matthew Tolbert
Steven Tomasi
Dennis and Marianne Tompkins
Joyce Tompkins
Germaine T. Towle
Trish Townsend
Louis and Lorraine Travers
Wendy Traynor
Michael Trotta
Kim Tsatsarones
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LPC Collaborates with NHDES to Study PFAS in Loon Eggs

The Loon Preservation Com-
mittee (LPC) and New 

Hampshire Department of En-
vironmental Services (NHDES) 
are partnering to study PFAS in 
loon eggs.  This research will test 
100-150 inviable eggs collected 
from failed nests throughout 
New Hampshire over the last five 
years using state funds dedicated 
to PFAS research.  The purpose 
of the study is to identify lakes 
with elevated levels of PFAS 
contamination using loon eggs as 
indicators of contaminant levels, 
to investigate how PFAS moves 
through aquatic food webs, and 
to study contaminant levels in 
loon eggs and potential impacts 
on loon breeding success.  LPC is 
excited to partner with NHDES in 
these investigations!
     Per- and polyfluoroalkyl 
substances (PFAS) are a group 
of chemicals that have been used 
since the 1950s as stain repellants 
and surfactants.  They are found 
in products such as Teflon™, Go-
re-Tex™, other stain- and water-
repellant products, food wrappers 
and packaging, firefighting foam, 
and other consumer goods.  PFAS 
chemicals have been found to 
persist in the environment and 
in wildlife and have been linked 
to a range of health problems in 
humans.  PFAS chemicals have 
also been linked to reduced hatch-
ing success in birds and possible 
endocrine disruption.
     As fish-eaters high on aquatic 
food webs, loons are good in-
dicators of the health of lake 
ecosystems and an ideal species 
in which to study these contami-
nants.  They ultimately reflect 
any problems lower in the food 
web or any harmful inputs into 
the ecosystem, such as chemical 
contaminants.  Like many other 
contaminants, PFAS chemicals 

bioaccumulate in animals over 
time and biomagnify as they go 
up the food web.  In biomagni-
fication, contaminants bind to 
sediments and are absorbed by 
bacteria, which in turn are con-
sumed by plankton.  An aquatic 
insect or other invertebrate may 
then eat many of those plank-
ton, in the process absorbing the 
contaminants they had consumed, 
and so on up the food chain.  With 
each step, the level of contami-
nants in an organism is “magni-
fied” as it consumes many of the 
contaminant-carrying organisms 
in the level below it.  With loons 
at the top of the aquatic food web, 
contaminants have already gone 
through many levels of biomag-
nification by the time a loon eats 
a fish, so the loon is receiving a 
concentrated dose of contami-
nants in the fish.  In addition, 
contaminants can bioaccumulate 
in long-lived species like loons, 
building up over the years in their 
body tissues.  Loons’ status as a 
long-lived species, their position 

at the top of aquatic food webs, 
and the fact that loons are feed-
ing exclusively in aquatic habitats 
make them sensitive indicators of 
contaminants in a lake ecosystem.
     LPC’s previous testing of PFAS 
has revealed elevated levels of 
PFAS contamination in loon eggs 
throughout New Hampshire, 
most notably at Canobie Lake and 
Arlington Mill Reservoir, as well 
as Lake Winnipesaukee.  As LPC 
reported in our egg contaminant 
report released last November, 
the mean level of PFOS (a type 
of PFAS) for 24 lakes throughout 
the state was 184 parts per bil-
lion.  This statewide mean already 
exceeds the lowest level docu-
mented to cause negative effects 
in other bird species.  However, 
levels of PFOS on Arlington Mill 
Reservoir reached 1310 ppb, while 
two eggs from the same clutch on 
Canobie Lake reached 1170 and 
1400 ppb.  Four eggs from Win-
nipesaukee, including one egg 
tested since LPC’s report came 
                          continued on page 16
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LPC’s partnership with New Hampshire Department of Environmental 
Services will help us learn how PFAS impacts loon breeding success.
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continued from page 15
out, ranged from 545-905 ppb 
(Figure 1).  
     These elevated levels raise 
several important questions.  
First, what do these levels mean 
for loons?  The effects of PFAS on 
loons are not known, but we hope 
that ongoing research by LPC 
and additional testing through 
our partnership with NHDES will 
help increase understanding of 
the potential impacts of PFAS on 
loon breeding success.
     More broadly, what do el-
evated levels of PFAS in loon 
eggs mean for other wildlife and 
people who share the lakes with 
loons?  This is where the impor-
tance of loons as an indicator spe-
cies comes in, and LPC’s research 
has already served as a demon-
stration of this important fact.  
Fish testing by NHDES in the 
wake of LPC’s work on Squam 
led to a new fish consumption 
advisory due to elevated levels of 
PCBs in the fish (see LPC’s Spring 
2020 Newsletter), and NHDES’ 
fish testing at Canobie lake led to 
PFAS fish consumption advisories 
there.  Testing eggs from more 
lakes across New Hampshire 
will help identify other poten-
tial hotspots that might require 
testing of fish to assess risks to 
human health.
     There is still much to learn 
about PFAS in aquatic systems:  
how does it move through aquatic 
food webs?  What do certain lev-
els of PFAS in various parts of the 
food web mean for loons, people, 
and other wildlife?  Of course, 

preventing such toxic chemicals 
from entering ecosystems is the 
critical issue; but once they are 
in the system, what steps can 
be taken to mitigate those risks?  
Partnerships like the one with 
NHDES can help researchers be-
gin to answer those questions and 
help decision-makers create good 
policy.  LPC has an incredible 
resource in its archive of inviable 
eggs  collected from failed nests 
over the years.  We are excited to 
be able to use this resource in col-
laboration with NHDES to benefit 
the loons, other wildlife, aquatic 

ecosystems, and people of New 
Hampshire.

                                    ~Tiffany Grade

Loon Preservation Committee thanks 
New Hampshire Department of 
Environmental Services for their 
partnership with us on this project 
and for making these funds avail-
able.  For more information on LPC’s 
contaminants research, please see our 
report on contaminants in loon eggs 
at www.loon.org/eggreport.

Figure 1:  Levels of PFOS, a type of PFAS contaminant, in loon eggs in 
New Hampshire.  The red line indicates the lowest level documented 
to cause reduced hatching success in other bird species.  The bar on the 
statewide mean column indicates the range of PFOS levels documented 
in NH loon eggs, excluding the eggs indicated to the right.
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Honorary LPC Trustee, Jordan Prouty, Passes at 93

It is with great sadness that 
I note the passing of Jordan 

Prouty, a towering figure in the 
Loon Preservation Committee’s 
history.  Jordan was recruited by 
LPC’s founder, Rawson Wood, 
in 1976, just a year after LPC’s 
creation.  As was Jordan’s way, 
he jumped in with both feet and 
was soon at the forefront of those 
early efforts to reverse the decline 
of loons in New Hampshire.  He 
became a founding member of 
LPC’s governing body, the Loon 
Preservation Policy Committee, 
and served as Chair of the Policy 
Committee from 1992 until 1997.   
An engineer by education and 
a salesman by nature, he was 
integral to the capital campaign to 
create the original Loon Center in 
1993 and was Clerk of the Works 
for the building project.  Jordan’s 
leadership during critical times 
was essential to help LPC survive 
and thrive, and he reprised his 
position as Chair of the Policy 
Committee from 2004 to 2006.  In 
that role he was instrumental in 
the change of that body to a true 
governing Board of Trustees, as 
LPC fledged from a self-guided 
and self-funded project of New 
Hampshire Audubon to an inde-
pendent organization.  
     Altogether he guided LPC on 
its Policy Committee and then 
Board of Trustees for 16 years, 

serving as Chair for seven.  It was 
with great pride that the LPC 
Board acknowledged he and wife 
Phyllis’ outstanding contributions 
to loons and LPC by dedicating 
the “Prouty Porch” of The Loon 
Center in 2006 and made him an 
Honorary Trustee in 2012.  
     Jordan was a father figure and 
mentor to staff, and a grandfather 
figure to our young field biolo-
gists.  He opened his heart and 
home to all of us with great 
warmth and generosity.  Upon-
stepping down as Policy Commi-

ttee Chair, a staff member wrote 
of Jordan, “His generosity of 
spirit, optimism, and overall com-
mitment to the staff, fellow volun-
teers, and the loon recovery effort 
in New Hampshire have been an 
inspiration to us all.”  Jordan was 
a true ambassador for loons and 
friend to the Loon Preservation 
Committee, and he leaves behind 
a long and rich legacy of work to 
recover New Hampshire’s loon 
population.  

                                      ~Harry Vogel

Phyllis and Jordan Prouty at the dedication of the “Prouty Porch.”

LOON PRESERVATION COMMITTEE ACTIVITIES
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Annual Meeting
August 25, 2022

The Loon Center
5:00 pm	 Potluck Dinner
6:45 pm 	 Annual Meeting
7:00 pm 	 End of Season Loon Report

This meeting will be held both in-person and virtually.  If you would like to join us virtually, 
please visit https://loon.org/annual-meeting for information.  If you plan to attend in-person 

and would like to participate in the Potluck dinner, please email volunteers@loon.org to let us 
know what you’d like to bring.  We hope to see you there!

Ray H
ennessy Photo

2022 LPC Benefit Raffle! 
Tickets $5.00 each or 3/$10.00

Old Town Kayak:  Donated by Irwin Marine.  Heron 9XT; stable, light weight, and easy to paddle.
Loon and Chicks Decoy:  Entirely handcrafted from the delicate carving to detail painting and hand 
wax finish.
Wine Ensemble:  Sip a “Smoking Loon” Unoaked Chardonnay or 2018 Cabernet Sauvignon from 
elegant wine glasses with loon etching.  An 8x13 serving tray with a sublimation loon photo com-
pletes the ensemble.

Drawing November 26; 2pm at The Loon Center

Need tickets?  Call 603-476-5666!



This “mini block” building block set features a loon carrying its chick and a brief 
description of loons.  The creators of this building set were determined to get the 
design and write-up as accurate as possible and reached out to LPC for input 
about some of the finer details.  410 pieces with an assembled size of roughly 3 
x 5.5 x 2.5 inches. 

For ages 7 and up.  $9.75

Rainy Day Fun
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Summer is the time for enjoying nature and playing outdoors.  But, what to do when it rains?  Rainy days are perfect for 
curling up with a good book, working through a puzzle, or trying a new game.  If you like loons, then you’ll love the fol-

lowing items.  Available in our online store (www.loon.org/shop), or you can swing by The Loon Center to purchase these 
items and many more! 

Incidentally, visiting The Loon Center is a great way to spend a rainy day!

Loon Mini Blocks

Secrets of  the Loon by Laura Purdie Salas and Chuck Dayton

Little Loon Finds His Voice; Story by Yvonne Pearson and 
Pictures by Regina Shlovsky

A beautifully illustrated coming of age story about a little bird claiming his place 
in the world, Little Loon Finds his Voice is perfect for young readers and their 
families!

Ooo aaa woo woo! Papa Loon’s voice calls out long and strong across the water. 
He warns of danger. He defends his family’s home. He even wards off predators. 
But Peep! Eep! Squeak! Little Loon’s voice is nothing like his Papa’s. When an 
eagle attacks, will Little Loon find his voice in time?
Juvenile Fiction.  $17.95

Vivid depictions in words and photos illuminate the mysterious world of loons, 
viewed through the lens of a chick learning how to survive — and thrive — in 
her first year.  

For ages 3 - 7.  $16.95

What screams “rainy day” more than a 
puzzle?  This NH Child’s Floor Puzzle fea-
tures the state’s iconic flora and fauna!

100 pieces; 2’ x 3’.  $15.99

NH Child’s Floor Puzzle



- 20 -

As the grande finale of the expansion and remodel of The Loon Center, LPC has updated 
our exhibit room!  Visitors to The Loon Center will now be greeted by all new educa-

tional displays that explore topics relating to all aspects of loon biology including (but not 
limited to): territory selection, flight, migration, nesting, behaviors, and the impacts of lead 
fishing tackle on loons.  Other exhibits cover topics relating to the work of LPC and our 
volunteers, including displays dedicated to nest rafts and the circumstances in which they 
can help improve nesting success, the history of LPC, and ways for members of the public to 
become involved in our work.
     We would like to thank Maja Smith and Sandra Murphy from Maja Design, Inc., who 
worked with LPC staff to design the displays and ensure that they were true to our vision. 
We also thank our generous Capital Campaign donors, who made our new exhibit room 
possible.  We are incredibly excited about our new displays, and we look forward to sharing 
them with visitors to The Loon Center!                                                                                                                                     
 									                    ~Caroline Hughes

LPC’s Exhibit Room Gets an Exciting Update



predecessor Lin O’Bara’s out-
standing work to develop and 
deepen our relationships with our 
friends and supporters.  We are 
thrilled to have Betsy back where 
she belongs: working for New 
Hampshire’s loons!  I invite all to 
stop in at The Loon Center and 
either meet or reacquaint them-
selves with Betsy!
                                      ~Harry Vogel

LPC’s operations as well as the 
capital campaign that built the 
original Loon Center in 1993 be-
fore leaving LPC to pursue other 
endeavors.  
     Her intervening work experi-
ences, including at Plymouth 
State University’s Office of Insti-
tutional Effectiveness, have honed 
Betsy’s program assessment and 
strategic planning skills and 
prepared her to return to LPC to 
put old and new life experiences 
to use for loons once again.  As 
LPC’s new Director of Develop-
ment and Membership, Betsy 
will be able to apply her very 
considerable skills, dedication to 
loons, and institutional memory 
to ensure the continued support 
of LPC’s work to recover our loon 
population.  She will build on her

LPC Director Jeff Fair made 
a fateful decision when he 

decided to hire Betsy McCoy, a 
fresh-faced UNH wildlife student, 
as a field biologist in the summer 
of 1984.  Recognizing talent and 
dedication, he hired her back the 
following two years, and then 
promoted her to LPC Program 
Assistant, a full-time, year-round 
position.  Betsy continued to be 
up to every challenge, and soon 
found herself to be LPC’s Acting 
Director when Jeff took a leave of 
absence, and then became LPC’s 
Director.  In this capacity she de-
veloped and met LPC’s operating 
budget, supervised staff and coor-
dinated volunteers, and directed 
LPC’s monitoring, research, man-
agement, and outreach programs.  
She also raised funds to support 

THE LOON LEGACY SOCIETY
Remembering Loons Now 

— and Forever
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Silence Triplett wanted to make a difference in her estate plans… 
and she did!

Silence “Encie” Triplett passed 
away suddenly last August.  

Encie moved to New Hampshire 
in the 1960’s settling in the Plym-
outh/Rumney area. She worked 
as a a financial and legal research-
er, and a paralegal with many 
local individuals and companies. 
When it came time for Encie to 
make her own estate plans, she 
told her legal advisor that she 
was interested in including one or 
more local environmental not-for-
profits as beneficiaries.  He pro-
vided her with an extensive list 
and she chose to include LPC in 
her will.  While we are saddened 
that we did not have an opportu-
nity to know Encie, we are hon-

ored by her decision, and will be 
forever grateful for her generous 
gift to LPC.  
     In response to this gift and 
other recent bequests, the LPC 
Board has formed a committee 
to recommend how to allocate 
estate gifts.  Some of these funds 
will go to support LPC’s ongo-
ing and ever-increasing efforts to 
preserve and protect New Hamp-
shire’s loons, and a portion will 
be allocated to LPC’s endowment.  
A strong endowment is a critical 
element of the fiscal health of any 
organization.  LPC is committed 
to increasing its endowment to 
better ensure that we are able to 
fulfill our mission even in uncer-

tain times.  Estate gifts like this 
will help us reach our endowment 
goals.
     We did not know Encie but we 
do know that loons were impor-
tant to her, as they are to you.  We 
humbly ask that you consider 
including the Loon Preservation 
Committee in your estate plans 
and make your love for loons part 
of your legacy.
     For more information on 
remembering LPC in your will or 
trust, go to https://loon.org/be-
quests/, or contact Betsy McCoy 
at bmccoy@loon.org.

                                     ~Holly Heath

Welcome Back Betsy!



2022 Summer Nature Talk Schedule

 

Please check https://www.youtube.com/LoonOrgNH 
for additional details about livestreams.

July 7:  	 Northwoods Wildlife Safari with Team Mooseman
Rick and Libby met through their love of nature and wildlife.  From Moose to Loons, their love and respect for wildlife is obvi-
ous through their photographs.  Their philosophy is simple – create as little disturbance as possible so the animals can live 
their lives as they were meant to, wild and free.

July 14:  	 LoonCam with Bill Gassman
Join us as Bill Gassman, LPC’s volunteer Loon Cam Operator, shares the drama of the 2022 LoonCam season, showing pho-
tos from the LoonCam and reviewing the most interesting things we have seen and learned while watching nesting loons.  Bill 
will also share some behind the scenes details about how the LoonCam works, the challenges of getting it all up and running, 
and introduce the “Zoomies” that helped track the loons on camera this year.

July 21: 	 New Hampshire’s Bobcats with Patrick Tate 
Bobcats are distributed throughout North America and are one of two species of wildcats living in New Hampshire.  Previously 
recognized as a livestock predator subject to bounties, bobcats have seen a population rebound and are now found in all ten 
counties.  A New Hampshire Fish & Game (NHF&G) Wildlife Biologist and Furbearer Project Leader, Patrick will be presenting 
biological information about Bobcats in the state and the NHF&G’s monitoring efforts of the species.

July 28:  	 Hummingbirds of  the Americas with Dana & Bob Duxbury-Fox
Dana and Bob will focus on “What is a hummingbird?” and their personal adventures with ten different, remarkable species 
seen on their journeys in the Americas.  They will also share results of recent research giving deeper insights into the wonders 
of this family - how they evolved, pollination through nectar gathering, their diet of insects and nectar, nectar feeding tech-
nique, use of torpor, how iridescence is produced, and their courtship.  Many spectacular pictures and videos will be included. 

August 4:  	 The Nature of  Coyotes with Chris Schadler
Chris’ interest in wild canids began in the 1970s as a volunteer at the Wolf Park in Battleground, Indiana, and inspired a Mas-
ters in Conservation Biology at Antioch University.  Her thesis focused on the Natural Recovery of the Eastern Timber Wolf in 
Michigan.  Her attention shifted to the Eastern Coyote when she and her flock of sheep moved to New England.  She is now 
the NH and VT representative for Project Coyote, a national organization promoting coexistence with coyotes.

August 11:  	Relocating Turtles:  “Should We or Shouldn’t We?” with Chris Bogard
Have you ever found a turtle crossing a road and decided to move it to a safer location? Surprisingly, this may prove to be 
even more hazardous to the relocated turtle. Disease, genetic and dispersal issues are some of the topics to be discussed 
along with some case histories experienced by the presenter.  Our State Endangered turtle and State Threatened turtle will also 
be making an appearance! 

August 18:  	Bird Migration: Fun Facts and Shameless Speculations with Dr. Pam Hunt
Why do birds migrate?  How do they know where they’re going?  The phenomenon of bird migration has fascinated people 
for millennia, and in this program the answers are finally revealed!  Dr. Pam Hunt of NH Audubon will provide an overview of 
the nuts and bolts of bird migration, including how scientists study it.  We’ll also discuss examples of migration routes of some 
familiar (and unfamiliar) species and touch on the conservation issues facing migratory birds.

August 25:  	End of  Season Report with John Rockwood and Harry Vogel
Wildlife photographer, John Rockwood, will share photos and video of local loon families from two southern NH lakes, from 
their arrival in spring through August.  LPC Senior Biologist/Executive Director, Harry Vogel, will present trends in New Hamp-
shire’s loon population and preliminary statistics on how loons fared in the state this year.

w Thursdays July 7 - August 25 at 7pm w



New Hampshire Loon Census 
Saturday, 16 July 2022

8:00 AM - 9:00 AM

Lake: ___________________________________ Town: ____________________________

Observer(s): ________________________________________________________________  

Telephone:___________________________________ E-mail:________________________

Address: ___________________________________________________________________

___________________________________________________________________________

Total number of people in party: _______________

Observations:

Time # Adults # Chicks # Immatures *Location/Direction

Example 8:17 1 AD Flew in from east

1.

2.

3.

4.

TOTALS

Please note any bald eagle sightings during this hour & the loons’ response (i.e. vocalizations):

_________________________________________________________________________________________

 (1) Record only the FIRST sighting of each loon or group, then be sure to total the number of loons observed on the 
appropriate line. Note the direction in which the loons move or fly.

(2) If possible, please attach a sketch/map of census area and the location of any loons you observe.

(3)  It is CRITICAL that observations continue for the ENTIRE HOUR.

(4) Remember, a report of zero is just as biologically important as a report of 10 loons.

(3) Your sightings from throughout the summer are also valuable.  Please comment on loon activity observed at other times 
on the reverse of this page.

CENSUS FORMS MUST BE RECEIVED BY JULY 23 TO BE INCLUDED IN THE FINAL TALLY.

Please return this form to the LPC: PO Box 604, Moultonborough, NH 03254, 
or you can fax it 603-476-5497 or email it to volunteers@loon.org. 

If you were part of a coordinated census effort on a larger lake, please send this form to 
your coordinator so they can send the forms in all together.

Save paper and send us your sightings on-line! You can submit this form at www.loon.org/census.php
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